Minutes 
Iowa State Association of Counties
Board of Directors Meeting
ISAC Offices, 5500 Westown Parkway, Suite 190, West Des Moines, Iowa 50266 

Phone 515.244.7181
Thursday, October 25, 2012
Present: Wayne Walter, Harlan Hansen, Melvyn Houser, Deb McWhirter, Wayne Chizek, Joan McCalmant, Jon McNamee, Grant Veeder, Marge Pitts, Peggy Rice, Richard Crouch, Sarah Kaufman, Dan Cohen, Mike Balmer, Jim George
Absent: Darin Raymond, Lu Barron, Linda Langston, Dave Morlan, Kathy Babcock, Bret VandeLune
Guests: Joni Tonnemacher 
Staff: Bill Peterson, Rachel Bicego, Kristi Harshbarger, Robin Harlow, Brad Holtan, Linda Hinton, Hanna De Groot, Mary Beth Mellick
ISAC President Wayne Walter called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm and led the Board in the Pledge of Allegiance. 

Approval of Minutes

The ISAC Board of Directors meeting minutes from September 13 and 14, 2012 were reviewed. 

Richard Crouch moved approval of the minutes as written, Sarah Kaufman seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 
Presentation of the FY 2012 ISAC Audit

Joni Tonnemacher, McGowen, Hurst, Clark and Smith P.C., reported that the FY 2012 audit had only a few minor adjustments and that an unqualified opinion was given. A letter to the board was included with the report. The financial statements were correct in all respects. A few minor material weaknesses were identified in internal controls, both of which have been addressed by staff. Staff was dismissed.  
Harlan Hansen moved approval of the FY 2012 audit report, Wayne Chizek seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 
President Walter recessed for the ETC Board of Directors meeting and reconvened the ISAC Board at its conclusion.

Legislative Policy Committee Report

Harlan Hansen, Legislative Policy Committee (LPC) chair, reported that the LPC met in August and September to create the recommended 2013 Legislative Priorities, which were included in the board materials and were sent out in advance of the meeting for review. There was very good participation and attendance at both committee meetings. Linda Hinton reviewed the policy statements that were omitted, added and/or modified. She also reviewed the legislative objectives. The LPC proposed Property Tax Reform, Mental Health Funding and Road Funding as the 2013 Top Priorities.

Management Report

Brad Holtan reported on the control deficiencies that were found in the FY 2012 audit and what has been done to correct them. 

Brad presented a memo to the board regarding the designated funds accounts and recommended zeroing out building development fund and the CSN fund. Funds from the building fund will be transferring into the general fund.
Sarah Kaufman moved authorization of zeroing out the building development fund, Wayne Chizek seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 

A resolution will be brought to the board allowing for the CSN fund to be zeroed out. This will then require action from the ETC Board as well.
Brad reviewed the financial statement for three months ending September 30, 2012 including the receivables and expenditures of note. The reissuance of old statements has been greatly helping in the recovery of outstanding balances over 60 days.
Harlan Hansen moved acceptance of the financial report, Richard Crouch seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
Kristi Harshbarger gave a progress report on ISAC vs. IDR.
Presentation of ISAC Internal Controls
Brad gave a detailed presentation on the ISAC internal controls process to provide the Board with a greater understanding of the involved processes and to insure accurate financial reporting.
CRIS Termination Letter

Kristi reported that the County Rate Information System (CRIS) Board has recommended that all functions of CRIS will be taken over by ETC/CSN. The termination process was reviewed, which begins with the adoption of a termination resolution by the Board.
Harlan Hansen moved adoption of the termination resolution as recommended, Grant Veeder seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

Personnel Update

Bill Peterson updated the board on the planned restructuring of the government relations functions. As a result of that restructuring plan, Mary Beth Mellick’s position with ISAC was being eliminated. Bill requested that he be authorized to provide two month’s salary and benefits as severance pay to Mary Beth upon the elimination of her position on October 31, 2012. 
Sarah Kaufman moved approval of the severance pay as requested, Richard Crouch seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
President Walter recessed the Board at 5:00 pm. 
Friday, October 26, 2012
Present: Wayne Walter, Harlan Hansen, Melvyn Houser, Wayne Chizek, Joan McCalmant, Jon McNamee, Grant Veeder, Marge Pitts, Richard Crouch, Sarah Kaufman, Mike Balmer, Peggy Rice, Dan Cohen, Lu Barron, Linda Langston
Absent: Darin Raymond, Dave Morlan, Deb McWhirter, Kathy Babcock, Jim George, Bret VandeLune
Staff: Bill Peterson, Rachel Bicego, Kristi Harshbarger, Linda Hinton, Hanna De Groot, Mary Beth Mellick, Tammy Norman, Stacy Horner
Articles/Bylaws/Membership Committee Report and Discussion

Grant Veeder, Articles/Bylaws/Membership Committee chair, reported that the Iowa Association of County Commissioners and Veterans Service Officers (IACCVSO) has submitted a letter requesting to become an ISAC affiliate. The committee recommends inviting representatives from IACCVSO to come to the December meeting to respond to questions that will be sent to them in advance. Ultimately, this could be a decision of the full membership at the spring school in March 2013. The board discussed the addition of IACCVSO as an affiliate at length. 
Grant Veeder moved to approve the meeting minutes of the Articles/Bylaws/Membership Committee from October 25, 2012, and to direct Bill Peterson, ISAC executive director, to invite representatives of IACCVSO to attend the December 13, 2012 meeting of the Board in order to consider IACCVSO’s interest in becoming an affiliate member of ISAC, and to advise IACCVSO that in order for the application to be considered it may be necessary to present it from an organization that includes county employees only, i.e. the veterans service officers and not the county commissioners, Melvyn Houser seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 

Scholarship Committee Report  
Wayne Walter reported that the Scholarship Committee met on October 25, 2012 and recommended awarding a total of $23,500 in scholarships broken down into six districts scholarships of $2,500, six district runner-up scholarships of $1000, and a past president scholarship of $2,500. The committee also recommended having ISAC reimburse the mileage, both ways, of all interviewees. The fundraiser netted around $24,400 this year, so the recommendation was to give out only what was taken in.
Peggy Rice moved acceptance of the Scholarship Committee’s recommendation, Marge Pitts seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
Harlan Hansen moved approval of the Scholarship Committee minutes as written, Wayne Chizek seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 
Prioritizing Legislative Objectives

Linda Hinton reported that the legislative top priorities, objectives and policy statements need to be recommended by the board to the membership. The recommended package will be brought to the full membership for approval at the 2012 ISAC Fall School of Instruction General Session on Wednesday, November 28. 

Dan Cohen recommended changes to the REAP Funding legislative objective because of concerns that the original objective misrepresented what REAP does.

Melvyn Houser moved acceptance of the legislative top priorities, objectives and policy statements as recommended by the LPC and Richard Crouch seconded. 

Jon McNamee moved to amend the REAP Funding legislative objective as recommended, Joan McCalmant seconded and the amendment passed unanimously. 

A concern was raised about how ISAC will be viewed by the legislature due to the number of instances where ISAC is asking the state to provide more money. It was recommended that in the future the LPC focus on ways to approach the problems more as partners and less as an entity simply looking for more money. The board discussed the addition of a preamble to address these concerns.
The Board unanimously accepted the legislative top priorities, objectives and policy statements as amended.
Conferences and Event Report

Rachel Bicego reported that 2012 ISAC Fall School of Instruction exhibit booths sales are in line with last year and that sponsorship and advertising sales are ahead. Stacy Horner reviewed the fall school board scenario. 
Stacy reviewed proposals from Coralville and Cedar Rapids to host the 2015 ISAC Fall School of Instruction. The board discussed both proposals amply including parking, hotels, logistics and other benefits and drawbacks of each location. 
Dan Cohen moved approval of holding the 2015 ISAC Fall School of Instruction on November 18-20 at the Cedar Rapids Convention Complex and DoubleTree by Hilton, Sarah Kaufman seconded and the motion passed unanimously.  

Stacy reviewed the 2013 New County Officers School agenda to be held at The Meadows Events and Conference Center on January 23-24 and reported that registration will open on December 4.

Stacy reviewed the 2013 ISAC Board of Directors meeting schedule. 

Stacy presented two options for dates in Des Moines for the 2017-2021 fall schools as requested at the September board meeting. Option one was the week after the Iowa State Fair in August, and option two was the third week in September. The September dates may conflict with the Iowa League of Cities which would be an issue due to the number of exhibitors that exhibit at both conferences. Both options would be for Wednesday, Thursday and Friday dates. The rental rates are good, and the Des Moines Greater Convention and Visitors Bureau is offering to provide $3,000 each year toward the conference. There were no dates available in October or November. 
It was discussed that the legislative process would need to be altered, but that it could work for the better. ISAC will have plenty of time to work with the affiliates to figure out their best options. 
The board had ample discussion in regards to which dates would work better for each affiliate and the membership as a whole, including agriculturally. 
Linda Langston moved committal to the dates detailed in option one as proposed, Melvyn Houser seconded.
Option one:

August 22 - 25, 2017 

August 21 - 24, 2018 

August 20 - 23, 2019 

August 25 - 28, 2020
August 24 - 27, 2021
Stacy was asked to explore support from Polk County. 

The motion passed unanimously. 
Brad Holtan reported that the 2013 Scholarship Golf Fundraiser has been scheduled for August 22, 2013 at the Otter Creek Golf Course in Ankeny. In hopes of raising more funds for future scholarships, he proposed changes to the fundraiser committee structure to increase participation by all affiliates in the fundraiser. 

Linda Langston moved assembly of a Scholarship Fundraising Committee with a member from each affiliate and multiple supervisors. The committee members shall be chosen by the affiliate and shall be appointed to two-year, rotating terms between elected and non-elected officials. Dan seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 
Stacy noted that today’s breakfast was provided by the Greater Des Moines Convention and Visitors Bureau. 
Bill reported that ISAC has been discussing the possibility of hosting a future NACo Annual Conference. This would require local fundraising both on the part of ISAC and the community. 
County Strategic Planning Discussion

Bill presented a proposal to the board from the University of Iowa Institute of Public Affairs for goal-setting facilitation services as requested. Based on the fees included in the proposal, the match of funds for around five to six counties to participate in strategic planning would require the board to approve the allocation of $7,500 to $10,000. Information and an application will be prepared for distribution at the fall school. 
Dan Cohen moved approval of allocating up to $10,000 to create the matching funds for strategic planning project for the remainder of FY 2013, Richard Crouch seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 
Reports/Inquiries from Board Members

Board members shared issues, concerns, ideas and achievements. 

President Walter presented Jon McNamee with a gift and thanked him for his service on the board. Jon addressed the Board and in closing, commended the Board by comparing its work to a quote by Harry S. Truman, “It is amazing what you can accomplish if you do not care who gets the credit.”  

ISAC staff participated in a staff retreat in late September and adopted core values: member focus, strive for personal and business excellence; respect others, those we work with and work for; engage in teamwork as a staff; and operate with integrity. The structure of the staff and succession plans for each staff member were also discussed. 

President Walter adjourned the meeting at 12:00 pm. 
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